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The agreement announced last week between Tejon Ranch and the Trust for 
Public Land would seem to be a clear-cut blessing to the environment of 
Kern County and California as a whole. After all, the chance to 
preserve 100,000 acres linking four ecosystems in the nation's most 
populous state just doesn't come along every day. 
 
But some observers are wondering if the deal, in the long run, will be 
viewed instead as an unholy alliance between two corporate titans. 
 
The Trust for Public Land is one of the top five nonprofit land trusts 
in America, with revenues last year of $126 million. It has a respected 
30-year track record of pooling donations from thousands of private 
individuals to buy and preserve some of the most beautiful and 
sensitive landscapes in the nation. 
 
Tejon Ranch, on the other hand, would seem to be the trust's alter ego. 
Its current mission is to raise money by selling its stock on the New 
York Stock Exchange to bring development to one of the nation's most 
sensitive and beautiful landscapes. Tejon's only problem with this plan 
is that it is cash-poor: Plenty of land to develop, but not enough 
greenbacks to launch a major development scheme on those open spaces. 
 
Until now. 
 
By selling up to 100,000 acres to the Trust for Public Land, Tejon will 
raise potentially tens of millions of dollars to support its 
development plans -- possibly as much as $100 million, some speculate. 
But in the process, critics say, this nonprofit land preservation group 
will have funded sprawl development, air pollution and traffic problems 
in a rapidly growing region, and it will have contributed to the 
destruction of other sensitive areas on the historic ranch. 
 
Bill Corcoran, Southern California regional representative for the 
Sierra Club, fears the deal is a way for Tejon to divert attention from 
its plans to develop sensitive habitat areas while scoring points for 
preserving areas that can't be developed anyway. 
 
"It's encouraging that Tejon is willing to talk about setting aside 
land. There's no other place like it in California," Corcoran said. 
 
"But it's important that Tejon Ranch and the Trust for Public Land 
communicate with the public about the scientific basis for deciding 
what land to set aside. If that doesn't happen and there's still a 



deal, then it runs the risk of facilitating development without 
protecting important habitat." 
 
Reed Holderman, executive director of the Trust for Public Land 
California, dismissed this concern. He said the preservation agreement 
is too far removed from Tejon's development plans to draw such 
conclusions. 
 
"We're talking about a potential land acquisition that could be two 
years or more off in the future. No one knows. So I don't think that 
argument has much validity because they can't count on any of this at 
this point," Holderman said. 
 
"We're a neutral party and we basically are focused on conservation and 
not on land development. We want people to understand Tejon is making 
this gesture because they're committed to protecting a large portion of 
the ranch, as we are. If Tejon can get some good press by saying 
they're going to protect 100,000 acres, that's good in my book." 
 
The Trust for Public Land, based in San Francisco, was founded in 1972 
and has grown into one of the nation's largest land trusts. It has 
helped protect more than 1.5 million acres in 45 states, ranging from 
small city parks to huge blocks of wildlife habitat. 
 
In most cases, it buys land from willing sellers using donations and 
grants, then sells or transfers the land into public ownership. Last 
year in California alone, the group worked preservation deals on 
210,000 acres of land. Examples include purchasing the 2,500-acre El 
Capitan Ranch on the Santa Barbara Coast, which will be transferred to 
the state park system, and an agreement to purchase 50,000 acres of 
Sierra Nevada forest lands from Sierra Pacific Industries, a logging 
company that is California's biggest private landowner. 
 
Holderman said the Tejon Ranch purchase would be the trust's biggest 
single land acquisition ever in California, and it's not being taken 
lightly. The trust plans to spend nine months working with Tejon and 
environmental experts to study the plants, animals and habitat on the 
ranch. After that, an option will be signed to purchase up to 100,000 
acres. An appraisal could take another nine months. 
 
Along the way, Holderman said, the trust will investigate every 
possible funding source, public and private, to pay the purchase price. 
It will also look for a suitable government agency to buy and manage 
the land permanently. Often in such deals, the trust sells to the 
government at a loss, serving primarily as a middleman to ensure the 
land's protection. One potential funding source for the final transfer 
to public ownership is bond money approved by state voters for land 
preservation. 
 
"It's entirely appropriate to spend state funds to protect it, if that 
can be done in a way that has broad public support," Corcoran said. 
"But we are concerned about the effect that Tejon's development plans 
will have on traffic congestion in the region as well as the air 
quality impact that will bring to the valley, which is already 
struggling with pollution. We're also concerned that if they purchase 
non-threatened areas with state money, that it's going to fund 



development in areas of high biological value, and that's not the 
purpose of state bonds." 
 
In many ways, the humble land trust is a giant compared to the publicly 
traded Tejon Ranch Co. The trust has 354 employees nationwide; Tejon 
has 120. The nonprofit trust had a net gain over expenditures last year 
of $9.7 million; Tejon's net income last year was $243,000 and it's not 
uncommon for the company to lose money. 
 
The land trust business as a whole has grown significantly over the 
years, with more than 1,200 nonprofit land trusts operating in the 
United States in 2000, a fourfold increase from the days when the Trust 
for Public Land was founded. Along the way, land trusts have protected 
millions of acres of land for public enjoyment and habitat 
preservation. 
 
"This definitely fits within our mission and we're very honored to have 
a chance to do something really fantastic," Holderman said of the Tejon 
purchase. "We have a once-in-a-lifetime opportunity to connect the 
Sequoias to the sea. I think there's tremendous potential for the 
residents of Kern County and Bakersfield to use and enjoy the area in 
the future. For those reasons, it is an incredibly unique and very 
special property." 


